Minutes

Annual Meeting
NE-164 Regional Research Committee 

Decision Support of Design and Control of Plant Growth Structures

Sheraton Tucson Hotel & Suites, Tucson, AZ 85712

Friday, March 8 - Saturday, March 9, 2002

Participants

Arizona 
(University of Arizona) Joel Cuello, Gene Giacomelli, Stephen Kania, Chieri Kubota, Armando Suarez

Connecticut 

(Connecticut Agri Exp’t Station, New Haven) Martin Gent
(University of Connecticut) Richard McAvoy

Kentucky

(University of Kentucky) George Duncan, Bob Geneve

Michigan

(Michigan State University) Royal Heins, Eric Runkle

Nebraska

(University of Nebraska) Absent

New Hampshire 
(University of New Hampshire) Absent
New Jersey

(Rutgers University) A.J. Both, Robin Brumfield

New York

(Cornell University) Lou Albright

Ohio


(The Ohio State University) Mike Brugger, Robert Hansen

Pennsylvania

(Pennsylvania State University) Absent

Also participating was Thomas A. Fretz, Administrative Advisor.  

Dr. Fretz is Dean and Director, College of Agriculture and Natural Resources, Maryland Cooperative Extension and the Maryland Agricultural Experiment Station, University of Maryland, College Park, MD 20742.

Optional Pre-meeting Session

The opening session was preceded by an optional session starting Friday, March 8 at 9:00 AM.  The optional session was called by Committee Chair, Lou Albright, to initiate review of plans and requirements for writing a new five-year NE-164 Regional Research Project proposal, which is due by December 2002. The current project terminates, September 2003.  The optional session was attended by Lou Albright, A.J. Both, Mike Brugger, Tom Fretz, Martin Gent, Robert Hansen and Rich McAvoy. Minutes from this optional session are included as an addendum to these minutes.
Opening of the Meeting – First Session

The first session of the NE-164 Regional Research Committee opened at 12:00 noon with a nourishing buffet lunch catered by the Sheraton Tucson Hotel.  The lunch was served and all sessions met in a Sheraton Tucson meeting room. The business meeting was called to order by Lou Albright at 1:00 PM.

Welcome and Local Arrangements

Gene Giacomelli welcomed participants to sunny Tucson on behalf of the University of Arizona and expressed appreciation for our safe arrival.  Gene discussed plans for an afternoon tour and an evening dinner. 

Colin Kaltenbach, Vice Dean, College of Agriculture and Life Sciences and Director, Arizona Agricultural Experiment Station also welcomed committee members to the University of Arizona and briefly discussed the status of Arizona agriculture.  The primary and overriding concern for Arizona agriculture is WATER!!  He highlighted the issue by referring to the following five categories: (1) water quantity, (2) water quality, (3) water use and reuse, (4) water ownership and (5) water availability.  Water issues are a major component of funding decisions for the experiment station.

Merle Jensen, Assistant Dean, College of Agriculture & Life Sciences and Associate Director, Arizona Agricultural Experiment Station also participated in portions of the meeting.

Announcements

An NCR-101 meeting is scheduled for April 6-9, 2002 in Durham, North Carolina. The meeting is to include visits to the National Phytotron at Duke University and the NC State Phytotron. Information is available on the web site: www.ncr101.duke.edu.

Mailing List Update

The NE-164 mailing list was circulated for corrections and additions.  A sheet was also circulated so attendees could sign in.

Minutes 

Minutes (submitted by 2000-2001 secretary Lou Albright) from our last meeting held June 6 & 7, 2001 at the University of New Hampshire were distributed.  AJ Both moved the minutes be accepted as distributed.  The motion was seconded by RC Hansen.  Motion carried.

Administrative Advisor’s Report

Tom Fretz noted that the NE-164 Regional Committee idea has been in existence since 1986.  The committee needs to revise its objectives for the fourth time. The current project terminates September 2003. A lot of work will be required by a few of you. A proposed draft of objectives and associated justifications need to be written. 

We need to ask ourselves:  “Have we met the objectives for the project as written five years ago?  What have been the impacts or outcomes of your research?”  Regional projects need to include collaboration.  Two or more institutions need to be connected.  One may have a uniquely equipped laboratory while the other has other needed resources. If this is not true, then there is no need to have a regional project. 

Dr. Fretz suggested that a draft proposal be submitted by February 1, 2003 so directors can review it prior to their March 2003 meeting. You need to avoid a lapse in project continuation.  You need to write it and get it submitted. Go to the paperless environment. Use the NIMSS web page: http://www.lgu.umd.edu/login.cfm where you can access a menu for project proposals, participants and a format for a proposal.  The proposal can be submitted electronically to reviewers. That should shorten the time to get approval by four to six months. The committee should review the publication, “A Science Roadmap for Agriculture,” November 2001. It is a guideline for regional research prepared by the National Association of State Universities and Land Grant Colleges.  Tom referred to an additional web site http://www.agnr.umd.edu/users/nera/ that includes a menu of forms for developing a regional research proposal.

Dr. Fretz noted that it was not a problem for us to include the University of Arizona even though we are designated as a northeastern regional project. Nebraska has also been included in the project over many years.

The annual report can also be submitted through NIMSS. Then it can be transmitted on to CRIS http://cris.csrees.usda.gov/. Tom could not find evidence that we submitted the 2001 Regional Research Report for NE-164.  

General Business Items

Lou and AJ indicated they would investigate why the 2001 NE-164 report was missing and follow up on getting it submitted. 

Lou stated a group of us met this morning to initiate discussion of project revisions. He summarized the outcome of that meeting by stating some general objectives that were identified at the session. Since we are scheduled to take up this topic tomorrow morning (Saturday, March 9), no further action was taken.

Tom suggested we set up a “Secure Website” under the NE-164 name where project ideas could be submitted and discussed.  Impacts of our research could also be recorded there.

Gene stated Richard Riley, Rough Brothers Inc., 5513 Vine Street, Cincinnati, Ohio 45217 was set to attend our meeting as an industry representative but called and canceled at the last minute. 

New Memberships

Lou asked whether there were any new membership applications from additional institutions that any one knew about.  None were suggested. 

Meeting Location for 2003

Tom Fretz pointed out that it is acceptable to meet at stations other than where member institutions are located.

Option 1.  Royal offered to host the meeting at Michigan State. Michigan is the third largest producer of floral products in the USA.  Many excellent tour options would be available. He suggested we return to our more traditional meeting time in June. 

Option 2.  The idea of meeting at the University of Maryland was discussed.  Tom said his staff would be available to help with arrangements. Tour options in the Washington D.C. area were noted, e.g., The United States Botanic Garden and perhaps a visit to a research funding agency.

Option 3.  The idea of setting up an off shore meeting (e.g., The Netherlands, Denmark) was discussed. Airfares are low at the right time of the year. We may be able to acquire group rates.

Gene Giacomelli moved that we hold our next meeting in the Washington DC area. The motion was seconded by Mike Brugger. The motion carried. The first week of May was suggested as a time to meet (May 9 & 10, 2003). Tom again volunteered staff from the Maryland Agricultural Experiment Station to assist with arrangements.

Meeting in 2004. The possibility of going to the NTV Show in Denmark as a part of our regular meeting in 2004 was discussed.  Mike Brugger has a contact person in Denmark. An ISHS meeting is also scheduled for April 2004 in The Netherlands (Wageningen).  However, the April date conflicts with Spring Semester teaching obligations.  The possibility of going to Canada or Mexico was mentioned. Additional offshore options suggested were Japan, Korea, Taiwan and China.

Election of Officers

Robert Hansen advanced from secretary to committee chair for 2002-2003. Martin Gent volunteered to serve as secretary for 2002-2003. He was duly elected by unanimous ballet. With this election, Martin would become committee chair for 2003-2004. 

Station Reports

Station reports were presented by Lou Albright (Cornell), Joel Cuello (Arizona) and AJ Both (Rutgers) from 2:15 to 4:15 PM. 

Tour 

An interesting tour of the University of Arizona greenhouses located at their Controlled Environment Agriculture Center was conducted by Gene Giacomelli and associates.  Our day concluded with a visit to an ole’ time western village followed by dinner at a western steak house.

Second Session
The second session was opened by Lou Albright Saturday at 9:00 AM.  The agenda for the morning was development of a new five-year proposal followed by remaining station reports.

Comments from our participants concerning the new proposal are summarized below:

We need to review greenhouse system components: structure, irrigation and nutrition.

Gene stated he was invited to attend the National Greenhouse Manufacturing Association (NGMA) meeting in Phoenix last fall.  NGMA is made up of 25 to 30 companies. Their two primary purposes are to design and construct (1) greenhouse structures and (2) greenhouse systems. We are apparently invited to attend their meetings as guests but not as participants. 

Richard Riley, Rough Brothers Inc. was scheduled to participate in this NE-164 meeting as an NGMA representative. Perhaps the NE-164 committee should schedule a time and place to meet with NGMA representatives.  The Ohio Florists’ Association Short Course was suggested.  It will be held in Columbus, Ohio, July 2002. It is important for the top levels of their group and the top levels of our group to communicate. 

Dates and places scheduled for future NGMA meetings were listed:

Spring 2002
Apr 21-24 
San Antonio, Texas

Autumn 2002
Oct 17-18
Phoenix, Arizona

Spring 2003
Apr 27-30
Carmel, California

Autumn 2003


Tampa, Florida

NGMA is currently publishing “standards” that parallel ASAE Standards in many respects.  Their standards efforts should be coordinated with ASAE Standards. Perhaps we should contribute to their newsletter. Mike Brugger agreed to meet with Richard Riley to review these issues. A contact person at NGMA is hughesstuart@msn.com.  

Our relationship with NCR101 was discussed. Their focus is growth chambers; ours is greenhouses. The committee did not see viable collaborative options neither for combining our efforts into one committee nor for meeting in tandem as was done in 1999 at Cornell. 

Mike Brugger stated research is needed that involves the plant scientist and the agricultural engineer, e.g., “How high should ebb & flood irrigation water rise for a 4” pot?  How much variation is acceptable?”  Questions that need to be asked are, “Is it new and unique research?  Is it an application of what we already know?”  Funding sources want immediate impact!

Bob Geneve noted that graduate student collaboration between institutions should be established as a part of our plan of action. 

Royal Heins encouraged the committee to use the term “Greenhouses” in place of terminology like “Plant Growth Systems” so industry people know who we are. Royal expressed concerns for greenhouse growers who are often left with systems that are poorly designed and therefore never work right. They are stuck with defective systems that they must often live with for years. Shading systems, ventilation systems and concrete flood floors are examples.

Lou used a lap top computer and projector to record suggested titles and objectives for the proposed five-year project (2003-2008).  After approximately 90 minutes of discussion and rewording, a project title and objectives were accepted by participants.

The committee agreed that a first draft proposal should be submitted by June 2002.

Station Reports (Con’d)

Station reports were presented from 11:00 AM until 12:30 PM. Robert Hansen and Mike Brugger (Ohio), Richard McAvoy and Martin Gent (Connecticut), Royal Heins and Eric Runkle (Michigan) and Robin Brumfield (Rutgers) reported. A written report was submitted by Paul Fisher (New Hampshire).
Royal Heins moved that we adjourn.  The motion was seconded by A.J. Both.  Motion carried.

Saturday Afternoon Tour

Participants enjoyed a tour of Biosphere 2 Laboratory, Oracle, AZ 85623.  The vast facility is now operated by Columbia University.  According to a brochure that describes the facility, “The Biosphere 2 Laboratory consists of medium scale synthetic terrestrial and marine communities of plants, soils and substrates encased in a gas-tight glass and metal shell.  Its closed systems provide unique research opportunities to manipulate “system-level” responses to elevated CO2 and climate change, yielding data that are needed to validate models that scale up from organisms to ecosystems.” 

Saturday Evening Dinner

As the final event, Gene and his wife hosted an evening dinner under the stars of Arizona at their favorite Mexican Restaurant in Tucson. Committee members unanimously felt our Arizona experience was very rewarding and productive. Appreciation to Gene and his associates were expressed by all in attendance.
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